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SUTTON AND MEPAL INTERNAL DRAINAGE BOARD  

 

At a Meeting of the Sutton and Mepal Internal Drainage Board 

held at the Cricket Club, Chatteris on Thursday the 16th January 2020 

 

PRESENT 

 

   M R R Latta Esq (Chairman)  M Jackson Esq 

   C P K Lee Esq (Vice Chairman) R H Smith Esq 

   A Allan Esq    J O Sole Esq 

   R J Angood Esq   P E Sole Esq 

   T B Edgley Esq   E F Veal Esq    

W Veal Esq 

     

        Miss Lorna McShane (representing the Clerk to the Board) was in attendance. 

 

 The Chairman welcomed Mr T Edgley who was attending his first meeting of the Board.  

 

  Apologies for absence 

 

 Apologies for absence were received from P W Allpress Esq, S J Criswell Esq and T Scott 

Esq. 

 

 

  B.2133 Declarations of Interest 

 

 Miss McShane reminded Members of the importance of declaring an interest in any matter 

included in todayôs agenda that involved or was likely to affect any individual on the Board. 

 

 The Chairman declared an interest in minute no. B.2137 and the planning applications (MLC 

Ref. Nos. 179, 188, 199, 226, 228, 232 & 258) received for R Latta (Farms) Ltd and (MLC Ref No. 

320) received for Mr Latta 

 

 Mr P Sole declared an interest in the planning application (MLC Ref No. 319) received for Mr 

P Sole. 

 

 The Chairman declared an interest (as a Member of the Middle Level Board) in any matters 

relating to the Middle Level Commissioners.  

 

 

  B.2134 Confirmation of Minutes 

 

RESOLVED 

 

 That the Minutes of the Meeting of the Board held on the 29th May 2019 are recorded 

correctly and that they be confirmed and signed. 

 

 

B.2135 Potential Amalgamation Discussions ï Sutton & Mepal IDB, Manea & Welney 

DDC and Upwell IDB 

 

 Further to minute B.2111(ii), the Chairman reported on a meeting held with the Chairmen and 

Vice Chairmen of Manea & Welney DDC and Upwell IDB on the 25th November 2019 and referred 
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to the summary of benefits/disbenefits of amalgamation together with a spreadsheet showing the 

makeup, finances and structure of each Board.    

 

 The Chairman gave an update on the discussions at the meeting.   The Board recognised that, 

like other Boards, they could have a problem with membership in the future and they needed to 

constantly monitor this.   Members asked for an item to be put on the agenda annually for future 

consideration.   The Chairman explained that all three Boards under consideration boarded the Ouse 

Washes, all Boards shared concern about the number of Members and the efficiencies that could be 

achieved.   However, at the present time, all Boards were happy with the current situation but were 

content for the matter to be kept under review and reconsidered in two yearôs time.     

 

 The Board were mindful that the District Officer may be considering retirement in a couple of  

years time and although this was not an issue at present this could be the trigger in the future to 

reconsider the matter. 

 

RESOLVED 

 

 That an item be put on future agendas to keep this matter under review. 

 

 

  B.2136 Board Membership 

 

 Further to minute B.2111(iii), this item had been requested as an agenda item by the Board to 

discuss future membership of the Board. 

 

 Miss McShane referred to an email received from Mr John Deamer dated the 8th January 2020 

advising that as he had sold all his land in the District he wished to resign his membership.   She 

reminded Members that Mr Deamer had been a member of the Board since October 1984. 

 

 Consideration was given to the filli ng of the vacancy on the Board caused by the resignation 

of Mr Deamer. 

 

 It was suggested that this vacancy be filled by writing to the following in the order of 

preference:- 

 

 i) A representative from Mick George Ltd. 

 

 ii)  Edward Jackson (son of Martin Jackson)  

 

 iii)  Thomas Pearson (son of Roger Pearson) 

 

 The Board particularly felt that in view of the mineral workings in the area that a 

representative of Mick George Ltd would be a useful addition for future membership of the Board. 

 

RESOLVED 

 

 i) That the Board's appreciation of the services rendered by Mr Deamer be recorded in the 

minutes and a letter of thanks be sent to him. 

 

 ii)  That the Clerk write to Mick George Ltd to ascertain if they wished to nominate a 

representative for membership of the Board.   If this was declined the Clerk to then write to 

firstly Edward Jackson and secondly Thomas Pearson in order to fill the vacancy. 



F:\Admin\BrendaM\Word\sutton+mepal\mins\16\1\20 
 

 

 iii)  That a letter be sent to Marc Heading acknowledging that it was appreciated that he has 

many commitments and suggesting that if he is unable to attend the meetings of the Board 

could he appoint another representative to sit on the Board. 

 

 

  B.2137 Water levels in the Counter Drain system 

 

 Further to minute B.2107, the Chairman reported that water levels were high at the moment 

because of the recent heavy rainfall.   The Environment Agency had reduced levels at Welches Dam 

which does reduce the water level.  The Chairman reported however that water is still coming 

through Cranbrook Drain.   The Environment Agency have indicated that they have money in their 

maintenance budget and are going to pile the bank and reprofile it.   The Chairman reported that it 

would be necessary to reinforce the bank before these works were commenced. 

 

(NB)  - The Chairman declared an interest when this item was discussed. 

 

 

  B.2138 Ouse Washes Section 10 Reservoir Middle Level and South Level Barrier Bank 

  works 

 

 Further to minute B.2108, Miss McShane referred to the Newsletters from the Environment 

Agency dated September and December 2019. 

 

 It was noted that there had been slippage on some of the works and emergency works had 

been carried out near Welches Dam. 

 

 

  B.2139 Clerk's Report 

 

 Miss McShane advised:- 

 

 i) Middle Level Commissioners and Administered Boards Chairs Meeting 

 

  That a fourth Chairôs Meeting was held on the 26th November 2019. 

 

 The meeting commenced with a presentation with slides covering the lottery funded 

óFens Biosphereô bid.   This UNESCO designation would have no statutory backing but 

instead aims to draw attention to the unique nature of the area.   Good practice sharing would 

be facilitated and a framework of support for positive action developed.   The idea is to frame 

the application around the Cambridgeshire peat lands and the IDB districts which provide a 

network of interconnecting watercourses.   As this designation would not lead to a set of 

actions which would be enforced but could have a positive impact on the area the Board were 

asked (at this stage) to consider giving its approval in principle to the bid.    

 

RESOLVED 

 

 That the Board approve in principle 

 

 Health and Safety discussions followed and it was agreed that the new arrangement 

with Cope Safety Management was working well. 

 

 The future vision for the MLC and IDBs was discussed and is covered as a separate 

agenda item. 
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 On member training, after discussion, it was agreed that members would benefit from 

training on ócommunications and engagementô as it was felt that Boards generally had 

challenges in getting messages across to the public. 

 

 The only other item covered in any detail was in relation to Board agendas and minutes. 

It was resolved that the Chairs supported the move to reducing the amount of paper leaving 

the MLC offices and it was also agreed, for reasons of efficiency, that Chairs be provided 

with an action points list as soon as practical after the meetings but in advance of issuing draft 

minutes. 

 

ii)  Applications for byelaw consent 

 

 That the following applications for consent to undertake works in and around 

watercourses have been approved and granted since the last general meeting of the Board:- 

 

      Name of Applicant                       Description of Works                       Date consent granted 

 

 Mick George Limited  Formation of temporary 10m wide  10th May 2019 

     Haul road, erection of Quickbridge 

     and associated concrete foundations 

 

 Gowing Property   Installation of 32mm dia pipe alongside         15th July 2019 

   Developments  District watercourse upstream of 

     Mepal Pumping Station 

 

RESOLVED 

 

 That the action taken in granting consents be approved. 

 

 iii)  Association of Drainage Authorities 

 

a) Annual Conference 

 

         That the 82nd Annual Conference of the Association had been held at the ICE building in 

Westminster on Wednesday 13th November 2019. 

 

 The conference was very well attended and the speakers this year were:- 

 

Stuart Roberts - Vice President National Farmersô Union ï an arable and livestock 

farmer who has also worked for Defra and Flood Standards Agency ï who shared his 

views on the need for more radical and bold thinking on flood risk management and the 

supply of water for agriculture.  

 

Bryan Curtis ï Chair Coastal Group Network  ï Chartered Engineer and a 

member of CIWEM and ICE.  

Bryan is Chairman of the Coastal Group Network.   This is a network of Councils, 

Ports, Government bodies who provide a collective voice for the coast and management 

of the shoreline. 

 

Robin Price ï In terim Managing Director ï Water Resources East (WRE) 

Water Resources East is a partnership from a wide range of industries including water 

energy, retail, the environment, land management and agriculture who are working in 

collaboration to manage the number of significant risks to the future supply of water in 
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the East of England.   The NFU and ADA (via the David Thomas) have membership on 

the Board of WRE. 

 

The conference was introduced by Robert Caudwell who asked all present to mark their 

appreciation of the work being done in the north east of England to respond to and 

manage the impacts of the floods.  He stated his opinion that warnings at previous ADA 

conferences over the lack of river maintenance had fallen on deaf ears and that the 

flooding taking place at the time was clear evidence of the need to better balance capital 

investment with maintenance spending.   He then went on to outline ADAôs intention to 

lobby all parties throughout the general election. This included sharing the 7-point plan 

detailed below; 

 

1. Long term invest ment horizons in the face of climate change chal lenges 

Flood risk management delivers enduring benefits and authorities involved need 
to be able to plan ahead financially over multiple years and need to receive a 
sensible balance of capital and revenue funding, spread across the river 
catchments, in order to find efficiencies through climate change adaptation and 
resilience, and attract business investment. 

2. Promote co-operation and  partnership working to manage  the water  
enviro nment and reduce flood risk  

Close cooperation between flood risk management authorities, water companies, 
communities, business and land managers needs the continued strong support of 
government to deliver adaptive and resilient flood risk maintenance and similar 
activities more efficiently and affordably. 

3. Total catchment mana gement  

Total catchment management is now the widely accepted approach to managing 
our water and now is the time to increase and empower local professionals and 
communities to manage and operate these catchments together. 

4. Sustainable drainage systems (SuDS) 

The next government needs to fully impl ement Schedule 3 of the Flood & Water 
Management Act 2010, to ensure future development can keep pace with the 
challenges of the changing climate, by ensuring that SuDS are maintained over the 
lifetime of a development. 

5. Support local governan ce in flood  and water level management decision 
making  

In some parts of England there is an appetite for greater local maintenance 
delivery on watercourses and flood defence assets than that currently afforded 
from national investment. This can be achieved via the careful transfer of some 
main river maintenance to local bodies or the expansion of areas maintained by 
those local bodies, such as Internal Drainage Boards, where there is local support 
and transitional funding. 

6. Local Government Financ es 

It is vital that Special and Local Levy funding mechanisms for drainage, water level 
and flood risk management continue to be part of this funding landscape to 
maintain the democratic link with local communities affected. 
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7. Brexit : Ensuring a resilien t regulat ory framewo rk for the  water 
environment  

The next government needs to provide clear policy messages about how they wish 
to make the delivery of environmental improvements to the water environment 
easier and more effective as we transition f rom European legislation such as the 
Water Framework Directive. 

 

 Unfortunately, because the conference was held during the pre-election period 

sometimes known as Purdah, which restricts certain communications during this time, 

there were no representatives available from the Environment Agency or Defra which 

significantly restricted the debate on flood risk management, funding and maintenance 

issues.   However, there was considerable support from the floor of the conference for 

the view that lack of maintenance had significantly contributed to the recent problems 

with the River Don and the flooding of Fishlake village. 

 

 Officers of the Association were re-elected, including Lord De Ramsey as 

President and Robert Caudwell as Chairman. 

 

 Subscriptions to ADA would be increased by 2% for the following year. 

 

b) Annual Conference 

 

  That the Annual Conference of the Association of Drainage Authorities will be held in 

 London on Wednesday the 11th November 2020. 

 

RESOLVED 

 

 That the Clerk be authorised to obtain a ticket for the Annual Conference of the Association 

for any Member who wishes to attend. 

 

 c) Annual Conference of the River Great Ouse Branch 

 

 That the Annual Conference of the River Great Ouse branch of the Association will be 

held on Tuesday the 3rd March 2020.   The format will be as per the 2019 conference with a 

workshop in the morning and the conference in the afternoon. 

 

  d) Further Research on Eels 

 

   Further to minute B.1962(e), ADA have advised that the valuable research work being 

carried out by Hull University on eels and eel behaviour in pumped catchments will be 

continuing for at least another two years. ADA consider that the financial support to the 

project to date provided by the IDBs has been positive and noted by the regulator (EA), 

leading to positive engagement on finding practical solutions at pumping station sites.  They 

therefore consider that it would be useful if IDBs could consider whether they would be 

willing to continue their annual contributions to this research over that period. 

 

RESOLVED 

 

 That the Board contribute £50 per year for the next 2 years towards further research on eels.   
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 e) Floodex 2020 

 

  That Floodex 2020 will be held at The Peterborough Arena on the 26th and 27th 

February 2020. 

 

f) Emergency Financial Assistance for Internal Drainage Boards 

 

  That whilst in East Anglia we have not had the unprecedented levels of rainfall which 

have occurred further north and in the west of the county in recent years this by no means 

equates to there being no risk of it occurring here.  ADA have written to DEFRA seeking to 

formalise a mechanism for IDBs providing support to the EA in a major event to recover 

costs.   An update will be given should there be any substantive movement from DEFRA on 

this matter as a result of this rquest. 

 

  The Board noted the letter written by ADA to Defra.   However, they felt that in the 

local area working relationships with the Environment Agency was very good,  

 

RESOLVED 

 

 That the Clerk write to Andy Chapman at the Environment Agency, Brampton to express the 

Boardôs thanks for the assistance and flexibility extended to the Board in respect of extraction of 

water last year and that they hoped that the good working arrangements could continue between the 

Board and the Environment Agency. 

 

iv) Tactical Plans for the Fens Agreement 

 

 That the Environment Agency have set up a multi-partner group (FRM for the Fens) to 

steer work on developing strategic plans for managing flood risk in the lower Great Ouse 

catchment.   This work is considered necessary to address the impacts of population growth 

and climate change, which are particularly relevant in this area.   The EA is requesting 

approval to the approach being taken in principal and follows the letter sent in January 2019.    

The perceived value of this work is that it pre-apportions the benefits (land and property 

which would flood if not defended) so that applying for grant should be more straight forward 

and the amount of grant possible clearer.  This should give increased certainty and clarity and 

resolves the issue of double counting benefits where for example a property is protected from 

flooding by both EA and IDB assets. Work on developing the strategy could take up to 15 

years though and the proposal also therefore includes a mechanism for allowing grant-in-

aided works to progress during this time on a hold-the-line basis. 

 

RESOLVED 

 

 That the Board approve in principle 

 

v) Water Resources East (WRE) 

 

 That the Middle Level Commissionersô Chief Executive has been appointed as ADAôs 

area representative on the Board of WRE.   He will  act as spokesman for IDBs who have an 

interest in the future management and provision of water in the East of England.   This is 

particularly important as government consider plans to make the area more resilient and as the 

impacts of climate change start to bite in an area of rapid housing growth. 

 

 To facilitate a place on the Board requires a modest financial contribution from all IDBs 

within the area covered by WRE.   The MLC contribution is their Chief Executiveôs time 
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spent representing the Boards.   For the Commissioners the requested annual contribution is 

£53.52. 

 

RESOLVED 

 

 That the requested contribution be paid to WRE. 

 

 vi) Vision for the Future of Boards administered by the MLC 

 

That Members will be aware that the Chairôs meetings hosted by the MLC has had an 

item on the agenda for the last few meetings on future planning of administration and delivery 

of operations for the Boardôs collectively.   As part of this process it has been agreed that 

members thoughts should be sought on what they envisage the collective future can and 

should look like to ensure the most resilient, delivery focused approach that can be achieved.   

Members should when developing their vision of water management in the fens in 2030 

consider the challenges of maintaining representation, improving financial resilience, 

reducing duplication of work, the potential for cost savings, advantages and disadvantages of 

the various options available, the impacts of technology and sharing of resources and 

knowledge.  

 

 The information gathered from individual meetings will be collated and presented to the 

autumn 2020 Chairs meeting for their consideration. 

 

 

  B.2140 Consulting Engineersô Report, including planning and consenting matters 

 

 The Board considered the Report of the Consulting Engineers, viz:- 
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Sutton & Mepal I.D.B. 
  

Consulting Engineers Report ï December 2019 
 

Pumping Station  

With little need for pumping over the summer the station having only 2 operational pumps has not 

presented any issues and the spare pump (ordered in April 2019) arrived in good time and is now 

in service. In October the station underwent its 5 year electrical condition report with no remedial 

action required. 

 

Main Pumps 

Pump 1 remains in a satisfactory condition for its age but is showing signs of deterioration and is 

likely to need replacing in 2020/21. Pump 2 is nearing the end of its life and is showing clear signs 

of water ingress and is likely to need replacing in 2020. Pump 3 is the new pump purchased this 

year and should operate trouble free for 15 years. All indications are that pump 4 is in a 

satisfactory condition.  At this time an overhauled pump remains in store as a spare.   

 

Weed Screen Cleaner 

The cleaner has operated over a 1000hrs since its overhaul in 2014 and hence suffered notable 

problems this year. In June one of the wire hoist ropes snapped leaving the grab hanging 

precariously in the drain on one rope, both ropes have now been replaced. In November the trolley 

started to judder and trip in the runway, the cause was worn wheel rims one of which had come 

loose. It is recommended the wheels be overhauled in summer 2020. 

 

Pumping hours  
 
Total Hours Run Dec 18-Dec 19 Dec 17-Dec 18 Dec 16-Dec 17 

No 1 693 940 572 
No 2 710 870 526 
No 3 141 1009 602 
No 4 143 1 41 

 
Total Hours Run Dec 15-Dec 16 Dec 14ïDec 15 Dec 13ïDec 14 

No 1 652 872 1346 
No 2 764 671 1477 
No 3 720 875 1384 
No 4 830 0 171 

 

Pumping Station Asset Appraisals 

Further to the asset appraisal carried out in 2010 for the EA the Board requested an update for 

2020. 
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Mepal Diesel Pumping Station 

 
 

Station Details    

Internal Drainage Board Sutton and Mepal 

Commissioned 1929 

Refurbished  

Pumps  

Duty 2550 l/s @ ? TGH 

Drive Motor 2 no Diesel Brush (no longer in operation) and Ruston 

Gearbox  

Control Equipment Manually operated 

Automatic Level Control Manually operated 

Weedscreen Cleaner Manual 

Control Building Brick with pitched roof 

Telemetry None 

Fencing  

    

 

General Comments  

Mepal is the only pumping station in Sutton and Mepal Internal Drainage Board catchment and 

serves to drain a large area of arable land and highland to the southeast of the town of Chatteris. 

The diesel driven pump station was constructed in 1929 and replaced the steam driven pumps. An 
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electric station was constructed on-site in 1990 to supplement the existing diesel driven pump 

station. The pumping station originally housed two diesel driven pumps one of which (left suction 

pipe in the picture) is no longer in operation. The remaining diesel driven pump is now only 

operated when the electricity supply fails or when the electric pumps cannot cope with the volume 

of flow. 

 

Weedscreen  

The manually raked metal 

weedscreen consists of 

13mm thick bar sections 

at 120mm centres. The 

weedscreen is positioned 

approximately 20 metres 

in front of the intake. The 

weedscreen has a metal 

walkway with 1.2 metre 

high handrailing which is 

used for maintenance 

purposes. The screen is showing signs of corrosion but should last a further 15 years. 

 

Control House 

The original control building dates back to the turn of the century and was originally fitted with 

steam driven pumps. The station was extended in 1929 and the original steam driven pumps were 

superseded with a single Brush diesel driven one. Later a second Ruston diesel driven pump was 

installed to supplement pumping. 

 

The Brush diesel driven pump (connected to an Allen Gwynnes 36ǌ pump) is no longer in 

operation, however it may still be serviceable if overhauled. The electric pump station constructed 

in 1990 is now the primary means of pumping, however, the single Ruston diesel engine is used 

when needed to supplement this in high flow conditions and when there is a power failure. 
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The original building probably constructed at the turn of the century is in relatively good condition 

for its age. The existing paddle wheel attached to the main building was removed in 1929 when 

the building was extended to house the diesel driven pump. The extension is now suffering from 

extensive subsidence and is parting from the main building. 

 

The control building is of brick construction with a pitched tiled roof. The original part of the building 

has not been too affected by subsidence and is in fairly sound condition. The extension is likely to 

have been built in 1929 and has been affected by subsidence. The building has started to subside 

and tilt causing it to move away from the original structure. 

 

A decision will need to be made on the long-term plans for this catchment and the station as the 

existing building is in poor condition and the electric pumps are undersized for the area served. 

The need for an additional/replacement pumping station or uprating of the existing pumps should 

be considered. 

 

Control Equipment/Pumps 

The station has two diesel driven 

pumps. Only one of these engines 

is now working the older one 

being out of commission. The 

decommissioned engine was 

manufactured by Brush and drives 

a 36ǌ Allen Gwynnes pump via a 

gearbox. Although no longer 

operational it is considered that it 

could become functional again if a 

complete overhaul was carried 

out. 

 

The station has no telemetry. 

 

The newer diesel engine manufactured by Ruston is in good working condition but is only used as 

an ancillary pump when the power to the electric pump is interrupted or when additional capacity is 

required. This diesel engine can deliver twice the capacity of the electric station. It was envisaged 

that the catchment area draining to the station would be split into two zones and that a new 

pumping station would be constructed at Sutton Gault to pump the other half of the catchment.  As 

this has not happened the electric pumps have to work considerably longer hours than originally 

expected. This diesel pump is operating satisfactorily and if properly maintained should last a 

further 15-20 years assuming the suction pipework and building remain viable. 
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Fencing/Compound 

The compound around the diesel control building is laid to stone and is in good condition and 

should not require any further major expenditure for the next 15 years. 

 

There is no fencing around the diesel control building. 

 

Inlets/Outlets 

The inlet wingwalls are of sheet steel piles and are concrete capped. They are in reasonable 

condition and although showing signs of some corrosion should last a further 30 ï 40 years. 

 

The outlet is in fair condition and should last a further 20 ï 30 years. 
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Pumping Station Valuations

Site Name Sutton & Mepal IDB - Fortreys Hall Pumping Stn.(Diesel)

Site Data

No. Pumps 1 operational 1 disused

Station Capacity 2.5 cumec

Station built

Description of Station

Valuation

Civils Works £1,006,050.00

M&E £556,410.00

Other £43,000.00

Total £1,605,460.00

Breakdown of valuation

Civils Works

Pump sump £317,700.00

Hard standing £52,950.00

Fencing £52,950.00

Outfall £158,850.00

Pumphouse/workshop £211,800.00

Other weedsreen/pipelines £211,800.00

M&E

Pump £218,200.00

Station electrics, heating etc £32,730.00

Crane £10,910.00

power pack etc £218,200.00

Installation £76,370.00

auxillarys £21,820.00

Other

Approvals £10,750.00

Liaison and consultation £5,375.00

Design £26,875.00

Supervision £21,500.00

The following is an estimate of the maximum expected cost of rebuilding or replacing the pumping station on the same or 

an adjacent site following a catastrophic failure, eg a fire, a collapse or an explosion.

2 No Allen Gwynnes 36" Double Entry Spit Case Centrifugal Fen Pumps powered by a 

Ruston VEB and a Brush diesel engine (the latter is currently disused). 

 

 

 



F:\Admin\BrendaM\Word\sutton+mepal\mins\16\1\20 
 

 

Mepal Electric Pumping Station 

 
 

Station Details      

Internal Drainage Board Sutton and Mepal 

Commissioned 1990 

Refurbished  

Pumps 3 no. Flygt PL7060 Submersible 

Duty 1000 l/s @ 5.5m Total Gauge Head 

Drive Motor Submersible 

Gearbox None 

Control Equipment Blackburn Starling Star-Delta 

Automatic Level Control Milltronics  

Weedscreen Cleaner Heron model by EJ Lord 

Control Building Brick with tile effect sheet steel roof sheeting 

Telemetry None 

Fencing 1.8 metre high galvanised palisade 

    

 

General Comments  

Mepal is the only pumping station in Sutton and Mepal Internal Drainage Board catchment and 

serves to drain a large area of arable land and highland to the southeast of the town of Chatteris. 

The electric station was constructed in 1990 to supplement the existing diesel driven pump station. 

The pumping station consists of three submersible pumps operated by a control panel located in a 

brick control building. The existing diesel pump has been retained and used as a back up and to 

provide extra discharge when required. 
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Weedscreen  

The weedscreen and automatic weedscreen 

cleaner were installed when the station was 

commissioned in 1990.  Until the complete 

overhaul and upgrade in 2014 (including 

inverter drive for trolley motor) the plant had 

only operated 800hrs and had suffered 

reliability problems. Since the overhaul the 

plant has now operated over 1000hrs. The 

weedscreen consists of 12mm thick 

galvanised bar section at 65mm centres. 

The screen is in very good condition and 

should last a further 20 ï 25 years unless 

damaged by the cleaning process. The 

automatic weedscreen consists of an 

overhead monorail with a trolley and gripper 

manufactured by EJ Lord. It should have a 

further 22ï25 years design life with periodic overhauls. 

 

Control House 

The control building constructed in 1990 is of brick construction with a pitched roof with tile effect 

roof sheeting. The brickwork and roof sheeting are in good condition and should last a further 50 

years. 

 

There are no windows in the building and lighting is artificial by means of a double fluorescent 

light. 

 

The metal door to the station is in good condition and should last a further 20 years if maintained. 

It should be noted that the door requires painting. 

 

The fascia and eaves are of timber construction and are in reasonable condition and should last a 

further 10-15 years.  The rainwater goods are plastic, are in good condition and should last a 

further 10ï15 years. 

 

 

 

 

 

 


